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Have you ever stood at a door wondering what was on the other side of that 
door? You know doorways are common points of passage for us all in life. If 
you would stop and think about it you’ve already been through a number of 
doors and doorways even today. And yet the reality is, is that while 
doorways are a common point of passage in life, they also represent a point 
of security and for many of us the last thing we do at the end of the day 
is to be sure that we locked the door. 
 
Doorways also create a variety of emotions in each of our lives. Some doors 
are inviting and intriguing. We see them and we just can’t wait to get to 
them and to go through them. Other doors in life are frustrating and even 
irritating. I just read where a grandmother Ellen May, 67 years old waited 
37 hours in the parking lot of a Wal-Mart store in North Naples, Florida to 
try to obtain a Play-Station 3 for her grandson. She was successful… one of 
just a few who managed to get one that day. But for all of the anxiety that 
that produced and ultimately the goal that it accomplished, there were many 
others who went away frustrated and irritated. Some of those people may be 
sitting in front of me this morning, from your own experience. 
 
I can remember a time not long ago when I’d been out traveling and been to 
several different locations, and I was so ready to get home. And frankly it 
had been one of those trips where basically it had been without any sort of 
travel incident. I hadn’t had any delayed luggage. I hadn’t had any problem 
with the schedule on the flights. Everything had gone according to plan; 
that is until I got home. I arrived at DFW. We pulled up to the gate. They 
brought out the arm to connect the passage way… the corridor to get us off 
the plane, but there was only one problem… the door wouldn’t open. And we 
sat on that plane for 45 minutes, having arrived on time, waiting for 
someone to open the door. 
 
Now I was being patient and the rest of the passengers were rather 
irritated. [laughter] I was patient for about 5 minutes and then the rest 
of them just brought me down. That’s the bottom line… you know, I just got 
caught in it! [laughter] But I was irritated! I was royally ticked off. I 
was you know whatever you want to call it. I just wanted to get off of the 
plane and go home! And some of you have had that experience as well. But 
doorways can be irritating; they can be frustrating.  
Some doorways in life can be intimidating and anxiety producing. If you’ve 
ever had to walk down the corridor of a hospital and stand in a door not 
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knowing what you were going to find when you opened the door to go to the 
other side. Or maybe had to have the experience of standing outside the 
door of a job interview wondering what’s going to happen when I go in, then 
you know what it is to face intimidation and anxiety producing experiences 
just beyond the door. 
 
And then there are doorway experiences in life that are intriguing and 
ultimately life chancing. Doorway moments when everything is different: 
when a young groom picks up his bride to carry across the threshold; when 
you walk through the door to see that newborn baby for the very first time.  
 
Or maybe if you’ve ever caught one of the episodes of Extreme Home Makeover 
you know what I’m talking about. A family typically who’s got difficulty in 
life, limited resources and facing hardships, have a group come in and they 
displace them for a period of time and they basically change everything in 
their world. They add to their home, they create a custom made design for 
each member of the family and common space for the whole family to enjoy; 
and things they could have never purchases… they could have never imagined 
are done for them. And then there comes that defining moment when a limo 
drives back into the neighborhood and the family drives up in front of what 
would be their house except there’s a big bus blocking the view. And that 
family and about a million other viewers are sitting there waiting for the 
moment when they say, “Move the bus!” And suddenly the bus is moved and 
they go in and they realize that all of life is going to be different 
because it’s been a life-changing moment. And doors can create just those 
kind [kinds] of moments for each and everyone of us.  
 
Why does all this matter today? Because we stand at the threshold of a 
doorway. In just a few hours we will join the rest of the world in 
celebrating a new year. And as we pass through the doorway of time, space 
and history we will move from one year 2006, to another year 2007, and in 
one accord around the world in 24 hours everyone will celebrate Happy New 
Year as we walk through the threshold into the year that is to come.  
 
But as we stand at this doorway today I wonder what makes the doorway to 
tomorrow so new? What really makes it new? If you stop and think about it, 
most of us are gonna sleep in the same bed tonight, in the same house. 
We’re gonna drive the same car this week. We’re gonna head back to the same 
job. We’re gonna work with many of the same people. We’re likely to work 
the same hours and then go home and do the same thing all over again. We’re 
still gonna face some of the same problems. We’re gonna struggle with some 
of the same questions and we’re gonna wrestle with some of the same 
struggles that we’ve had in 2006.  
 
Now before you look for a bridge to say, “Well, that doesn’t sound very 
exciting”, I simply want to say to you that this doorway is important 
because it does mark the threshold of 365 new opportunities to begin to 
change the course and the direction of your life.  
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But I have a very firm conviction today and a very important point of 
encouragement that I want to give to you and that is simply this: That in 
2007 the outcome of your life and the outcome of my life is not going to be 
determined by the projections that we make, but by the principles by which 
we live. What’s really gonna make a difference as we pass through the 
threshold is not the projections that we make on this side of the door 
looking to the other, but it’s the principles that are going to guide and 
govern our lives as we pass through and as we enter the opportunities of 
tomorrow. 
 
And so this morning when many people on New Years Eve are trying to 
finalize their resolutions and their projections as to what they’re gonna 
do, and where they’re gonna go, and what they’re gonna accomplish next 
year, I simply want to ask that we take this moment… this window… this time 
and that we spend some time examining and reflecting on our lives; praying 
and discovering principles that will make a difference in each of the days 
to come. 
 
And to help us to do that, I want us to look at a wonderful prayer that 
Paul the apostle prayed for the people in the church in Philippi. 
Philippians chapter 1, if you will. Join me there in the Bible this morning 
because here we find both the desire and the principles that are needed for 
us as we engage this new year. As we stand at a door… a door that I want to 
think of as a door of hope. I want us to be able to enter that door and I 
want us to be able to hear and to see that which can make a difference for 
you and for me in the days to come. 
 
I love this prayer that we’re going to examine this morning because it is a 
prayer that is bold; it’s specific; it’s comprehensive and it’s demanding. 
In many ways I have to say this prayer is expressive of my own desire for 
you and for me as we stand at the threshold of 2007. But I also believe 
that this prayer is instructive; that it does provide and that it does 
identify the specific principles that we must embrace as we begin to 
navigate into the year that is to come. Let’s begin reading Philippians 
chapter 1, verse 3: 
 
3) I thank my God in all my remembrance of you, 4) always in every prayer of 
mine for you all making my prayer with joy, 5) because of your partnership 
in the Gospel from the first day until now, 6) and I am sure of this, that 
He who began a good work in you will bring it to completion at the day of 
Jesus Christ. 
 
Then look down in verse 9: 
 
9) And it is my prayer that your love may abound more and more with 
knowledge and all discernment, 10) so that you may approve what is 
excellent, and so be pure and blameless for the day of Christ, 11) filled 
with the fruit of righteousness that comes through Jesus Christ to the 
glory and to the praise of God. 
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What does this prayer mean? What does this prayer say? What does this 
prayer require of you and of me as we stand at the threshold of a new year? 
Well, let me suggest several things this morning as a backdrop to our time 
here at the table, that some things that I hope you will reflect upon and 
maybe even write down this morning and some things that you will take with 
you as you step through the doorway of the new year. 
 
The first thing that I would point out to you that Paul says and that Paul 
prays is that we would embrace the future with confidence and hope… embrace 
the future with confidence and hope. You know and I know that we live in a 
world that constantly beats us down. It’s easy to be discouraged. It’s easy 
to feel as though we live in the shadows. And what we need is a renewed 
sense of confidence and hope. And I love the fact that from the very outset 
of this prayer that as Paul begins to pray, his prayer is based on a 
confidence. It’s a confidence that he embraces and it’s a confidence that 
he expresses when he says to the church, “I am confident of this… I am sure 
of this, that He who began a good work in you will br… bring it to 
completion at the day of Jesus Christ.”  
 
God is working in your life. The question is do you see it? Do you know it? 
Do you perceive it? It’s not so much that you have to be a victim of the 
circumstances of your life, but that you can embrace with confidence and 
hope that God is working in your life. And this has everything to do with 
the attitude and the approach that you and I will bring to a new year.  
 
Back in the seventies there was a well known and well loved comedian by the 
name of Flip Wilson. And Flip Wilson would also have another ego… someone 
by the name of Geraldine. I don’t know how many of you remember Geraldine. 
Geraldine was a sassy sister who went around and said, “What you see is 
what you get, honey!” [laughter] Now I want you to know Geraldine had some 
good… good theology in her life. Did you know that? “What you see is what 
you get.”  
 
And to a large degree as we stand at the threshold of this new year and 
look forward, one of the greatest truths that we can embrace is that what 
we see is what we’re gonna get. And to a large degree my question to you as 
a people of faith is do you see… do you know… do you understand that God is 
working in your life? That makes the doorway called 2007 intriguing and 
potentially life-changing because God is working in you and God is working 
in me; and we can enter the new year with full confidence that what God has 
started He’s going to finish. 
 
I don’t know what all 2000 [2007] is going to hold for you or for me, but I 
can tell you this… God has some unfinished business that He’s going to 
attend to in my life and your life, and I want to be excited about what God 
is doing in me. Amen? 
 
There’s a second thing that I want you to see this morning, and that is 
that as we stand at the doorway of hope called 2007 we not only embrace the 
future with confidence and hope, but we navigate from a heart of wisdom and 
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love… navigate from a heart of wisdom and love. This is a biblical 
principle. Paul is praying… he says, “It is my prayer that your love may 
abound more and more with knowledge and all discernment.” He doesn’t say I 
pray that you will be more sensitive and more sentimental. He’s not talking 
about just having more tender emotions, but he’s praying that the reality 
of love… the love of Christ in us would make us refined, would make us 
disciplined, would make us discerning in such a way that our lives to a 
greater and clearer sense would be given direction according to God’s plan 
and God’s purpose for us.  
 
Paul said in another place that “if I have all other things and I don’t 
have love, it profits me nothing.” And therefore it is important to grow in 
love and yet to grow in a love that is discerning; to care about things 
that are important and yet to have a heart that is right… that is filled 
with wisdom and perception.  
 
Now why is this so important? Because the secret to effective Christian 
living is living from the inside out, not from the outside in. That’s 
actually the distinctive mark of a Christian; is that a Christian lives 
life from the inside out. I live my life from the heart connected to God, 
becoming the person that He wants me to be in this world.  
 
The world lives just the opposite. The world lives disconnected from God 
and the heart and being conformed by others around them to become what they 
become. The world tells us what we need to wear, what we need to do, who we 
need to be, how we are to act, what matters most. And the world is 
constantly presenting its agenda. It’s constantly conforming into its mold.  
 
That’s why Paul said [Romans 12:2]: 
 

2) Don’t be conformed to this world, but be transformed by the renewing of 
your mind.  
 
And if you want to know one of the great life principles that will 
transform the future called 2007, it’s learning to live from the heart, to 
live from the inside out, to be a person whose life is navigated from a 
heart of wisdom and love. 
 
The writer of Proverbs said it this way in Proverbs 4 and verse 23; he 
said:  
 
 23) Keep your heart with all vigilance, for from it flow the springs of 
life. 
 
Everything that really matters about who you are and what you do is going 
to come from the inside out, from the heart. So you need to guard your 
heart. You need to pay attention to your heart. This is much more than just 
the issue of good cardiovascular fitness. This is good spiritual fitness in 
life when I pay attention to the heart. 
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So principle number 1: Embrace the future with confidence and hope. 
Principle number 2: Navigate from a heart of wisdom and love. Principle 
number 3, as we look at the threshold of 2007: Test the quality and the 
durability of your decisions.  
 
Be a good decision maker! Make decisions that matter! And be sure that 
you’re examining the quality of your life by guarding the quality of your 
decisions. Look at what he prays. He prays that they may… that the love may 
abound more and more. That is, that there would be a clearer, fuller, 
deeper sense of loving God with knowledge and discernment, and that you may 
approve what is excellent… approve what is excellent! Literally that you 
may live life according to the highest standard and according to the 
greatest quality.  
 
Sadly most discussions about quality of life in our world relate to the end 
of life when someone has become sick, when someone has become 
incapacitated, when someone has been injured, then we start talking about 
what kind of quality of life they’re going to have.  
 
But Paul says the discussion about the quality of life is not to be 
measured in your last days; it’s to be measured in your best days. And 
right now is the time in life for you and for me to examine the quality and 
the durability of life and to become discerning in such a way that we make 
decisions that will matter today, tomorrow, and for eternity. That’s a part 
of the maturing process; that’s a part of the discerning process in life. 
And when you grow mature, you’ve gained the ability to distinguish between 
what is bad, good, better and best. 
 
Children… children learn many things in their early years. But with 
maturity they learn to distinguish. When a child is little and they see a 
dog, what do they call that dog? They don’t say, “Oh, that’s a canine. Or 
that’s a Labrador; that’s a Doberman. They don’t any of those things. What 
do they say? Typically they say it phonetically. They say, “That’s a bow-
wow… bow-wow.” They point and say, “Bow-wow.” When they see a cat, they 
don’t say, “That’s a feline. That’s a Persian” or whatever other kind of 
cats there are [laughter]. They simply say “Meow… meow.”  
 
I can remember when my brother, 6 years younger than I am, was little. We 
lived not far from where there were a lot of cows that would be out grazing 
in the morning, and my mom would take him many days, past that pasture and 
when he would go by, he would look at them and he would say, “Moo-moo, moo-
moo, moo-moo.” He would call them the moo-moos. When children are little 
they learn to say shirt, shoes, pants. But I promise you by the time 
they’re teenagers they can tell you what kind of shoes, what kind of shirt 
and what kind of pants because they’ve learned to distinguish. 
 
And you see a mark of maturity is the ability to distinguish, to see and to 
perceive higher quality and higher value. And one of the most important 
things that will determine the outcome of your year and mine is the kind of 
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decisions that I make. Do I make decisions that are durable? Do I make 
decisions that have quality? Do I do the things in life that matter?  
 
If you stop and think about it I’m sure that you could say with me that 
there’s are some things that I’ve done this year… some things that I’ve 
given time to, energy to, worry to that frankly didn’t matter. Not nearly 
as much as it cost me. 
 
I want to be more discerning. I want to live a life that matters. I want to 
approve the things that are excellent. I want to do as Paul prayed in 
another passage in Colossians 1. He said, “We are asking God that you may 
see things as it were from his point of view by being given spiritual 
insight and understanding. That is, that I would apply in life the 
perspective that I get from God’s word and from heaven.  
 
Embrace the future with confidence and hope. Navigate from a heart of 
wisdom and love. Test the quality and the durability of your decisions. And 
then, what is another principle for my life this year? To emerge from 
difficulty with authenticity and maturity.  
 
Paul continues in his prayer. He says: 
 
10) …that you would approve what is excellent (verse 10) and that you may be 
found to be pure and blameless for the day of Christ.  
 
Pure and blameless. To be pure is to be without mixture, without dilution. 
It’s not to be a hypocrite; it’s to be authentic. When something is pure 
it’s of the finest quality. And Paul said, “I pray that you may be found 
pure and blameless. Blameless means to live in a way that… that there’s not 
blame in life but that there is quality and maturity in life, that there’s 
verification in life.  
 
I hate to break it to you, but I think it’s important that I do. You are 
going to face some problems in 2007. Did you know that? You are going to 
face some problems. The question is not will you face problems. The 
question is really not even what problems will you face because many 
problems we have no control over in life. The question, and therefore the 
principle by which I must live, is how will I face problems, and have I 
determined that I will emerge from difficulty or that I will engage 
difficulty with authenticity and maturity? 
 
I appreciate the way Mike Buster was so transparent in sharing a deep point 
of injury in his own life this week, but how that in the midst of that 
tragedy and that anxiety and all that could have happened in that moment 
that Mike not only cried out to God but it was a moment of saying, “God, 
you’ve been faithful and I’m going to trust You to be faithful in the work 
of my heart even though I don’t know the outcome.” He engaged and he 
emerged in the midst of difficulty with a sense of faith and authenticity 
and maturity. 
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I lived in Florida for many years and one of the things that I learned 
living in Florida is that when the storms came that was when the surfers 
came out. The surfers would always appear. Now the sunbathers… they would 
always head for dry ground. They come in off the shore. They’d start 
putting on their wraps and picking up their things and coming in. But when 
the storm hit you could count on it… the pickup trucks and the cars would 
pile in and all the surfers would head to the shore. Why? Because they 
wanted to catch the wave. It’s when the storm came that they were able to 
ride the wave.  
 
I’m afraid far too many Christians today want to be sunbathers. We want to 
live in a way in which we’re happy to walk with Jesus as long as the sun is 
shining and as long as we’re being able to have very little to worry about 
in life. 
  
But what God is looking for is for a people who are willing to engage a new 
year. And even when we face difficulty and even when we’re touched by 
adversity that we determine that it’s going to result in authenticity and 
maturity because we’re going to ride the wave. 
 
There’s one final thing that Paul prayed. He prayed in verse 11: 
 
11) …that you may be filled with the fruit of righteousness that comes 
through Jesus Christ to the glory and praise of God.  
 
“Filled with the fruit of righteousness!” A fruit bearer. Someone whose 
life gives evidence to who he’s tapped into and connected to. What is the 
principle? It is the principle that says in life that I am going to 
represent Christ in a world that cannot know life apart from Him. Our world 
needs to see a generation of believers who are vitally connected to Jesus 
Christ and who are completely committed to representing Him in this world.  
 
We have people committed to all kinds of things. We have people who 
represent and who bear fruit from all kinds of sources. And every life is 
known by its fruit. In the last 48 hours the life of Saddam Hussein was 
ended. He was executed because of the fruit of his life. Though in his 
final days he tried to present himself as a martyr… as someone who was 
dying for a just cause, the reality was that the fruit of Saddam Hussein’s 
life was one of a dictator, of a hater, of a divider and of a murderer. 
And those realities came back, not only to haunt him but to ultimately 
take him to the place of finality that every one of us must face, the 
place of death.  
 
Every one of us will face death. The question is how. How will you face 
death? Not where, not when… we don’t know those things. How? 
 
And I want to ask you a question. If one man can determine to live his 
life for such evil and to be notorious for the kind of criminality that 
was in his heart, are there not a generation of Christians who can 
determine to be notorious in living for Jesus Christ? Are there not a 
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generation of people who can say, “I will bear the fruit of righteousness 
that will bring honor and glory to Jesus Christ.”? And to so live our 
faith and to so live our hope that a world that desperately needs Jesus 
can see Jesus in you and Jesus in me. 
 
You see this is how we must enter the new year. We must enter by embracing 
the future with confidence and hope, navigating from a heart of wisdom and 
love, testing the quality and the durability of our decisions, emerging 
from difficulty with authenticity and maturity in representing Christ in a 
world that can’t know life without Him. That is, that we would be known as 
believers, as followers, as people who are faithful to Jesus Christ. 
 
And so to close the door to 2006 and to open the door and to step through 
to 2007, we’re going to share this morning what has been done by believers 
for over 2 millennia and that is to gather at the Lord’s Table, to look 
back, to examine ourselves, to know that we are right with God. Paul 
challenged the church about the importance of not taking the Lord’s Supper 
in an unworthy manner, not meaning that we could make ourselves worthy to 
take it; only Jesus makes us worthy. But meaning that we would do it as 
just as perfunctory practice, to be casual and not for it to be a 
significant moment.  
 
But this ordinance is for the whole church; that is for every person who 
has believed on the name of Jesus, for each person who has followed Him in 
baptism, marking their life and faith as a follower of Christ. If you’ve 
done that, whether you’re a member of Prestonwood Church or not, we invite 
you to share this meal with us, to share this supper, this symbol with us 
this morning.  
 
And if you’ve not, let this moment be a moment of reflection and of 
encouragement and a proclamation of the person of Christ to your heart. I 
pray today that you would hear Him, His voice as He speaks to your heart, 
and that today you would come to Christ and find life and hope and a 
future that is in Him and Him alone. 
 
And so together we share in reflection and in anticipation these elements, 
looking for Jesus who will one day come again.  
 
Father, thank You today for Your word and thank You for this prayer. And 
Father, how I pray that the principles of this prayer would be found in 
our hearts and our minds and our lives in the days to come. How I pray, 
Lord, that You would teach us and that You would lead us, that You would 
strengthen us in every point of weakness, that You would grace us that we 
might live for Your glory and for Your honor, and make a difference for 
Christ in the days to come. For we pray in Jesus’ name. AMEN 
 
[music begins] 
 
 


